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A message from Rachel Knowles, UCL iLAC Head of Legal Practice 

It has been an unusual and challenging year for everyone around the world, and this has certainly been true for UCL 
iLAC. More than ever, I am extremely grateful for our wonderful team of staff and students who have been flexible and 
adaptable under these difficult circumstances. We are so proud to be part of the UCL community, which includes 
alumni and supporters who have demonstrated their commitment to our work in these challenging times. This 
generosity has enabled us to continue providing valuable services that benefit our students, clients and the wider 
community we serve. 

Summer 2019 seems to be a very distant memory, a much simpler time where students, staff and clients were all able 
to come to the Clinic and meet without concern. We welcomed a new intake of students in the autumn term of 2019, 
and we were able to welcome more students than previous years, as we steadily expand the project. I returned to the 
clinic from a period of maternity leave in November 2019 and was delighted to see how well it had progressed in my 
absence. Our office had become a stable fixture in the local community, and clients (new and current) would drop in 
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2019-20 casework in context  

•	 172 cases for 154 clients

•	 During lockdown, we took on 45 
new clients

•	 73% of our clients had no 
income at all, an increase in the 
average across the year

•	
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Client case study:
Mrs P: 
Mrs P has multiple health problems including 
chronic, degenerative pain in her spine and feet, and 
incontinence. She has ongoing difficulty managing 
her pain and has severe side effects from the regular 
injections and pain medication she takes. She 
experiences chronic dizziness, fatigue, and nausea 



“COVID-19 does not 


